# Major Health Law and Policy Positions Among 2020 Democratic Presidential Candidates

# Public Health and the Law

James G. Hodge, Jr., Leila Barraza, Michelle Castagne, Hannah-Kaye Fleming, and Erica N. White

# **About This Column**

James G. Hodge, Jr., J.D., LL.M., serves as the section editor for *Public Health and the Law*. He is Professor of Public Health Law and Ethics; Director, Center for Public Health Law and Policy (CPHLP), Sandra Day O'Connor College of Law, Arizona State University (ASU) Assuring the nation's health promises to be among the premier political objectives underlying the 2020 U.S. Presidential election. In 2018, we (and others) identified major public health threats emerging from the 2016 election of President Donald Trump (and Republican control in over half the states).1 The short- and long-term public health repercussions from related shifts in national policies ranging from health care access to climate change are substantial. Now, a diverse field of over 20 leading Democratic-declared Presidential candidates (ages 37-77 years) are prioritizing health issues in their campaigns. Assessing candidates' positions since the inception of their campaigns, we have identified 10 primary health law and policy platforms as of June 1, 2019 (see Table 1 for research methodology).

Candidates' dominant themes center on universal health care, climate change, and reproductive rights. Many also address policies on mental health coverage, gun violence prevention, and Affordable Care Act (ACA) reforms.<sup>2</sup> Just over half of candidates are opining on regulated substances (e.g., opioids, cannabis), health interests and rights of lesbian, gay, bisexual, transgender, and queer (LGBTQ) persons, and lowering of prescription drug prices. As discussed below, the candidates' varying ideas on these issues deviate significantly from the current administration's policies and, at times, from each other's proposals.

### **Medicare for All**

Achieving universal access to health care services is a national objective reflected in the 2010 passage of the ACA. The Trump administration, however, is actively working to strip access to care for millions through lax implementation and refusals to defend the ACA's core foundations. With many Americans facing potential denials of basic coverage, all the leading Democratic candidates are rallying around universal health care. Popularized by Sanders in his 2016 run and central to his current campaign, Medicare for All proposals purport a single-payor, tax-funded system in which the federal government acts as the sole intermediary between patients and providers. Following President Trump's criticism of Sanders' plan as "extreme," Biden and Harris endorse proposals maintaining private insurance to an extent.<sup>3</sup> O'Rourke, Gillibrand, and Buttigieg are pushing for a hybrid system allowing Americans to opt for Medicarebased or private plans. Hickenlooper and Klobuchar reject Medicare for All outright. Despite high voter support for universal health coverage, future passage is daunting amidst a divided Congress.<sup>4</sup>

### **Climate Change**

Climate invariably impacts human health and stability.<sup>5</sup> In January 2019, the U.S. Department of Defense confirmed "effects of a changing climate are a national security issue,"<sup>6</sup> yet the Trump administration has rolled back environmental regulations, pulled out of the Paris climate agreement,<sup>7</sup> and manipulated publiclyreported climate science data.<sup>8</sup> Every Democratic candidate champions more robust climate change policies. Eight candidates support global mitigation efforts by promising to rejoin

James G. Hodge, Jr., J.D., LL.M. is Professor of Public Health Law and Ethics; Director, Center for Public Health Law and Policy (CPHLP), Sandra Day O'Connor College of Law, Arizona State University (ASU). Leila Barraza, J.D., M.P.H. is Assistant Professor, Zuckerman College of Public Health, University of Arizona. Michelle Castagne, Hannah-Kaye Fleming, and Erica N. White are Legal Researchers, CPHLP, and J.D. Candidates, Sandra Day O'Connor College of Law, ASU.

The Journal of Law, Medicine & Ethics, 47 (2019): 459-464. © 2019 The Author(s) DOI: A10.1177/1073110519876181 https://doi.org/10.1177/1073110519876181 Published online by Cambridge University Press

	L
д.	L
H	l

Health Law & Policy Positions 2020 Democratic Presidential Candidates

			S																									
		×	Rx Drugs				•	•	•			•			-			-	•				•	•	-			13
		IX.	cann- LGBTQ abis				-		-	-				-	-								•		-			15
		VIII.	Cann- abis				•																	•				15
		VII.	Opioids				-	-	-						-							-	-					16
Maior Topics	)	VI.	Gun Violence			-																		-				16
aior -	5	۷.	ACA			-	-	-		-		-		•	•	•				-		•	•		-		-	17
$\geq$		IV.	Mental Health				-																					19
		III.	Repro. Rights			-	-	-	-					-	-							-	-	-	-			20
		Π.	Climate Change		-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-			-	-			-	-		-		-	-	-	-	23
			Medicare for All		-	-	-	-	-	-		-		-	-					-		-	-	-	-			23
		ons		Launch	5/2/19	4/25/19	2/1/19	5/14/19	1/23/19	1/12/19	5/16/19	7/20/17	1/11/19	1/15/19	1/21/19	3/4/19	3/1/19	2/10/19	3/28/19	4/22/19	3/14/19	4/4/19	2/19/19	4/8/19	2/9/19	1/28/19	11/6/17	TOTALS
		icy Positions		Age	54	76	50	53	37	44	58	56	38	52	54	67	68	58	44	40	46	45	77	38	69	66	44	
	Ĺ	ت ت	ates	ST.	0 C	PA	Z	MΤ	Z	ТX	λ	MD	Ŧ	γ	CA	0 C	MA	MM	Ę	MA	X	НО	ł	CA	MA	CA	γ	
	- - -	th Law & Polic	2020 Democratic Presidential Candidates	Most Recent Title	Senator	Vice President	Senator	Governor	Mayor, South Bend	HUD Secretary	Mayor, New York City	Representative	Representative	Representative	Senator	Governor	Governor	Senator	Mayor, Miramar	Representative	Representative	Representative	Senator	Representative	Senator	Author	Entrepreneur	
	-	I able 1. Health Law & Pol	20) Presid	Candidate	Michael Bennet	Joe Biden	Cory Booker	Steve Bullock	Pete Buttigieg	Julián Castro	Bill de Blasio	John Delaney	Tulsi Gabbard	Kirsten Gillibrand	Kamala Harris	John Hickenlooper	Jay Inslee	Amy Klobuchar	Wayne Messam	Seth Moulton	Beto O'Rourke	Tim Ryan	Bernie Sanders	Eric Swalwell	Elizabeth Warren	Marianne Williamson	Andrew Yang	
				#	-	2	ო	4	5	9	7	8	6	10	11	12	13	14	15	16	17	18	19	20	21	22	23	

195 countries in the Paris accord.<sup>9</sup> Domestic policy proposals revolve around the Green New Deal. Inslee and Bennet offer detailed plans emphasizing carbon emission reduction while increasing clean energy jobs. Gabbard and Delaney propose to transition to 100% clean energy by 2035 and 2050 respectively. Sanders, Buttigieg, and Moulton make similar pledges, but lack a definitive timeline. Warren seeks to achieve cates for universal basic income as a tool to improve access to reproductive health care and support pregnant women at risk financially. Harris' reproductive rights plan mandates that states with a history of unconstitutionally restricting abortion rights must obtain federal preclearance before enacting laws impacting reproductive rights.<sup>14</sup> O'Rourke is explicitly pro-choice concerning lateterm abortions.<sup>15</sup>

In 2018, nearly 40,000 Americans died from gun violence, including multiple, sensationalized mass shootings. Frustrated by government inaction, gun violence prevention is a priority for many Democrats. Sixteen candidates advocate for universal background checks, banning assault weapons, and closing gun exchange loopholes. Others go even further.

net-zero carbon emissions by 2030 on non-combat military bases, the single largest government energy consumer. Gillibrand and O'Rourke prioritize investments in clean energy through broad legislation, building on Congress' unfulfilled promises to pass a federal infrastructure package.

# **Reproductive Rights**

Through adverse policies, executive orders, and judicial appointments, President Trump's administration has underscored a myriad of reproductive rights challenges. As highly restrictive abortion legislation passes in select states (e.g., AL, AR, GA, ID, KY, LA, MO, ND, OH, SC),10 Democratic candidates are responding. All candidates support women's constitutional and civil rights to make their own bodily and reproductive decisions. Seven candidates promise to appoint federal judges who respect Roe v. Wade<sup>11</sup> as precedent and reconsider the Hyde Amendment,12 limiting federal funding to abortion providers. To expand access to contraception and safe abortions, Sanders proposes to fully fund Planned Parenthood.13 Yang advo-

https://doi.org/10.1177/1073110519876181 Published online by Cambridge University Press

# Mental Health Protections and Coverage

The ACA requires insurers to cover mental health and substance abuse services as part of essential health benefits (EHBs).<sup>16</sup> However, the Trump administration has chipped away at these protections, allowing states some discretion to disregard EHBs.<sup>17</sup> Many Democratic candidates, like Moulton<sup>18</sup> and Klobuchar,19 advocate for greater access to mental health services through specific policy proposals. Others seek to address related stigmatization.20 Sanders and Gabbard view aforementioned Medicare for All proposals as the path to fill ACA gaps in assuring mental health services for all Americans. Concerning increasing suicide rates among military members, Booker, Buttigieg, and Moulton push for expanding mental health resources for active and retired military personnel. Swalwell and Warren pledge to reduce suicide rates through initiatives addressing gun violence and opioid abuse. Advocating for criminal justice reform, Gabbard views America's prison system as the

epicenter of the mental health crisis. Biden emphasizes children's access to mental health care in schools.<sup>21</sup>

# Affordable Care Act

Since its passage, the ACA has polarized the U.S. political environment while achieving substantial reforms. ACA implementation, including Medicaid expansion, individual/ employer mandates, and health insurance exchanges, has helped lower the numbers of uninsured Americans from 44 million to < 27 million from 2013-2016.22 After dozens of failed attempts to legislatively repeal the ACA,23 Congress eliminated individual mandate penalties via the Tax Cuts and Jobs Act24 in 2017. Subsequently, Texas and multiple other states have judicially challenged the entire ACA. With a pending decision of the Fifth Circuit Court of Appeals in Texas v. United States,25 Democratic support for President Obama's signature legislative achievement is building. Biden, Bullock, Castro, Harris, Hickenlooper, Klobuchar, and O'Rourke defend the ACA or its specific components. Klobuchar, for example, advocates for the ACA's pre-existing conditions protections.26 Hickenlooper supports building on the ACA to reach universal coverage.27 Thirteen candidates in all favor provisions exceeding the ACA to allow Americans to access insurance through a public option or aforementioned Medicare for All proposals.28

# **Gun Violence Prevention**

In 2018, nearly 40,000 Americans died from gun violence, including multiple, sensationalized mass shootings.<sup>29</sup> Frustrated by government inaction,<sup>30</sup> gun violence prevention is a priority for many Democrats. Sixteen candidates advocate for universal background checks, banning assault weapons, and closing gun exchange loopholes. Others go even further. Booker promotes a national gun licensing program, requiring potential purchasers to submit fingerprints, pass a background check, complete gun safety courses, and be limited to one handgun purchase per month.<sup>31</sup> Promising executive action, Harris calls for mandatory

background checks for customers of firearm dealers selling more than five guns per year. She also seeks an immediate reversal of President Trump's 2017 decision allowing fugitives to purchase guns.32 Swalwell makes preventing gun violence the cornerstone of his campaign, proposing a mandatory buyback program of all assault weapons.33 Hickenlooper seeks to reverse long-standing federal prohibitions to allocate funds to the Centers for Disease Control and Prevention to research gun violence prevention. Sanders and Yang advocate for new technologies such as fingerprint locked guns.

### **Opioid Epidemic**

Nearly two years after the Trump administration declared the opioid crisis a national public health emergency, 130 Americans on average still die of overdoses each day.34 Consequently, 16 Democratic candidates seek greater federal efforts to curb the epidemic. They espouse a comprehensive approach coupled with substantial funding. Some of the candidates' proposed solutions stem from their broader objectives to promote universal health care coverage, provide enhanced mental health and substance abuse services, and hold pharmaceutical companies liable. Yang would levy fines against drug companies' improper marketing tactics and allocate the proceeds to quell the epidemic. Buttigieg calls for expanded use of medication-assisted treatment and drug courts as alternatives to criminalization. Harris wants to end the administration's practice of promoting former drug company executives to high level government positions.<sup>35</sup> Booker is "fully in favor"<sup>36</sup> of evidenced-based practices including supervised injection sites despite contrary interpretations of their legality by the U.S. Department of Justice (DOJ).37

### **Cannabis Regulation**

462

Marijuana policy nationally is changing rapidly as DOJ continues to waffle over whether to enforce federal prohibitions of cannabis use against individuals in legalizing states.<sup>38</sup> Fifteen candidates view cannabis regulation as a health and criminal justice issue. Booker seeks to legalize cannabis nationally, expunge criminal records for cannabis offenders, and divert funds directly to communities that have been unjustly targeted through marijuana criminalization.39 Several others (Inslee, Gabbard, Gillibrand, Harris, Buttigieg, Sanders, Warren, and Yang) support federal legalization of cannabis. Klobuchar, Hickenlooper, and Biden only favor federal decriminalization, relegating to states and tribes the authority to legalize or not. Motivated by his service in the U.S. Marine Corps, Moulton pledges to make cannabis a more accessible treatment option for veterans.40

## LGBTQ Rights and Equality

Discrimination against LGBTQ persons leads to denials of health services and increased risks of mental illness and substance abuse.<sup>41</sup> The current administration has demonstrated hostility to the health of LGBTQ Americans, contravening protections established during President Obama's tenure. ACA anti-discrimination regulations have been negated through new rules allowing health providers to openly refuse care to LGBTQ individuals. Democratic candidates are pushing back. Fifteen support samesex marriage, endorse the Equality Act (which explicitly bans LGBTQ discrimination), and condemn current federal policies, including the transgender military ban.42 Sanders and Harris support LGBTQ Americans' access to comprehensive health insurance. They also seek reversal of discrimination allowances among federally-supported health providers (although Harris is reluctant to support government funding for sex reassignment surgery<sup>43</sup>). Delaney proposes to ban sex discrimination of LGBTQ students.<sup>44</sup> Yang advocates for direct funding of public education programs on LGBTQ issues.45

### **Prescription Drug Pricing**

One of President Trump's undelivered campaign promises is to reduce rising prescription drug costs<sup>46</sup> that require millions of Americans to choose between meeting basic needs and accessing medications. Democratic candidates recognize the relatively high cost of prescription drugs as a contributing factor to the larger health care crisis. Through Medicare for All proposals, Sanders, Harris, and Gabbard would allow the federal government to negotiate with pharmaceutical companies to lower prices. Swalwell and Sanders want to import low-cost drugs from Canada where its national government already negotiates prices with manufacturers. Booker emphasizes reducing prescription drug prices as a major policy goal but does not provide an actionable path. Klobuchar and Messam champion specific cost containing measures<sup>47</sup> in response to escalating prices of insulin, which doubled from 2012-16,48 impacting millions of diabetics.

Our snapshot of Democratic candidates' diverse views on health law and policy topics underscores Americans' interests in improving health care and public health nationally. Which candidates and specific health positions will dominate Presidential politics in the months ahead is indeterminable. Additional critical health issues outside our assessment (e.g., immigration, vaccinations, nicotine devices, obesity, health disparities, and veterans' health) may take prominence. What is clear, however, is that Americans' votes may ultimately hinge on core health issues in 2020, just as they did in 2016.

### Note

The authors have no conflicts to disclose.

#### References

- . J.G. Hodge et. al., "Emerging Legal Threats to the Public's Health," *Journal* of Law, Medicine & Ethics 46, no. 2 (2018): 547-549.
- The Patient Protection and Affordable Care Act of 2010, 124 STAT. 119, Public Law 111-148, 111th Cong. (2010), available at <a href="https://www.govinfo.gov/content/pkg/PLAW-111publ148/pdf/PLAW-111publ148.pdf">https://www.govinfo.gov/content/pkg/PLAW-111publ148/pdf/PLAW-111publ148.pdf</a>> (last visited June 10, 2019).
- G. Harris, "Medicare-for-All 'Doesn't Get Rid of All Insurance," Washington Post, May 14, 2019, available at <a href="https://www.washingtonpost.com/politics/2019/05/14/kamala-harriss-claim-">https://www.washingtonpost.com/politics/2019/05/14/kamala-harriss-claim-</a>

that-medicare-for-all-doesnt-get-rid-allinsurance/?utm\_term=.abea051bc952> (last visited June 7, 2019).

- E. Schor, H. Woodall, and A. Jaffe, "Democrats Grapple with Fully Embracing Medicare-for-All," Washington Post, May 17, 2019, available at <a href="https://www.washingtonpost.com/politics/democratsgrapple-with-fully-embracing-medicare-for-all/2019/05/17/2fea1778-78bb-11e9-a7bf-c8a43b84ee31\_story. html?utm\_term=.60c99e9a09ca> (last visited June 10, 2019).
- Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, CDC's Climate and Health Program, available at <a href="https://www.cdc.gov/climateandhealth/default.htm">https://www.cdc. gov/climateandhealth/default.htm</a>> (last visited June 7, 2019).
- Department of Defense, Report on Effects of a Changing Climate to the Department of Defense, available at <a href="https://media.defense.gov/2019/jan/29/2002084200/-1/-1/1/CLI-MATE-CHANGE-REPORT-2019.PDF">https://media.defense.gov/2019/jan/29/2002084200/-1/-1/1/CLI-MATE-CHANGE-REPORT-2019.PDF</a> (last visited June 7, 2019).
- The White House, President Trump Announces U.S. Withdrawal from the Paris Climate Accord, available at <https://www.whitehouse.gov/articles/ president-trump-announces-u-s-withdrawal-paris-climate-accord/> (last visited June 7, 2019).
- C. Davenport and M. Landler, "Trump Administration Hardens Its Attack on Climate Science," New York Times, May 27, 2019, available at <a href="https://www.nytimes.com/2019/05/27/us/politics/trump-climate-science.html">https://www.nytimes.com/2019/05/27/us/politics/trump-climate-science.html</a>> (last visited June 7, 2019).
- The Paris Agreement, Nov. 4, 2016, CH. XXVII 7.d., available at <a href="https://treaties.un.org/pages/ViewDetails">https://treaties.un.org/pages/ViewDetails.aspx?src=TREATY&mtdsg\_no=XXVII-7-d&chapter=27&lang=en> (last visited June 10, 2019).</a>
- A. Hutzler, "These are All the States That Have Passed Anti-Abortion Laws in 2019," available at <a href="https://www.newsweek.com/state-abortion-laws-2019-list-1440609">https://www.newsweek.com/state-abortion-laws-2019-list-1440609</a>> (last visited June 7, 2019).
- 11. Roe v. Wade, 410 U.S.113 (1973).
- 12. Hyde Amendment Codification Act, S.142, 113th Cong. (2013-2014).
- C. Burke, "Where the 2020 Candidates Stand on Abortion Policy is Telling," *available at* <a href="https://www.bustle.com/p/">https://www.bustle.com/p/</a> where-the-2020-candidates-stand-onabortion-policy-is-telling-17904827> (last visited June 7, 2019).
- M. Stevens, "Kamala Harris, in MSNBC Town Hall, Lays Out New Abortion Proposal," New York Times, May 28, 2019, available at <a href="https://www.nytimes.com/2019/05/28/us/politics/kamalaharris-abortion.html">https://www.nytimes. com/2019/05/28/us/politics/kamalaharris-abortion.html</a> (last visited June 7, 2019).
- 15. C. Burke, *supra* note 13.
- Mental Health & Substance Abuse Coverage, HealthCare.gov, available at <https://www.healthcare.gov/coverage/</li>

mental-health-substance-abuse-coverage/> (last visited June 10, 2019).

- Center on Budget and Policy Priorities, Administration's Proposed Changes to Essential Health Benefits Seriously Threaten Comprehensive Coverage, available at <a href="https://www.cbpp.org/sites/default/files/atoms/files/11-7-17health.pdf">https://www.cbpp. org/sites/default/files/atoms/files/11-7-17health.pdf</a> (last visited June 10, 2019).
- A. Thompson, "Seth Moulton Disclosed PTSD, Unveils Military Mental Health Proposal," *Politico*, May 28, 2019, *available at* <a href="https://www.politico.com/ story/2019/05/28/seth-moulton-ptsdmental-health-1345848>">https://www.politico.com/ story/2019/05/28/seth-moulton-ptsdmental-health-1345848></a> (last visited June 7, 2019).
- A. Vitali and K. Koenig, "Kloubuchar Releases Plan to Treat Substance Abuse, Mental Illness," NBC News, May 3, 2019, available at <a href="https://www.nbcnews.com/politics/2020-election/klobucharreleases-plan-treat-substance-abusemental-illness-n1000811>">https://www.nbcnews.com/politics/2020-election/klobucharreleases-plan-treat-substance-abusemental-illness-n1000811></a> (last visited June 7, 2019).
- 20. Friends of Andrew Yang, Invest in America's Mental Health, available at <https://www.yang2020.com/policies/ mental-health/> (last visited June 10, 2019).
- Biden President, "The Biden Plan for Educators, Students, and Our Future," *Politico*, May 28, 2019, *available at* <a href="https://www.politico.com/f/?id=0000016b-003c-df31alef-a5bee5110000>">https://www.politico.com/f/?id=0000016b-003c-df31alef-a5bee5110000></a> (last visited June 10, 2019).
- 22. Kaiser Family Foundation, Key Facts about the Uninsured Population, Kaiser Family Foundation, December 7, 2018, available at <a href="https://www.kff.org/uninsured/fact-sheet/key-facts-about-the-uninsured-population/">https://www.kff.org/ uninsured/fact-sheet/key-facts-about-the-uninsured-population/</a>> (last visited June 10, 2019).
- 23. Repealing the Job-Killing Health Care Law Act, H.R. 2, 112th Cong. (2011-2012).
- 24. C. Eibner and S. Nowak, "The Effect of Eliminating the Individual Mandate Penalty and the Role of Behavioral Factors," *The Commonwealth Fund*, July 11, 2018, available at <a href="https://www. commonwealthfund.org/publications/ fund-reports/2018/jul/eliminatingindividual-mandate-penalty-behavioralfactors">https://www. commonwealthfund.org/publications/ fund-reports/2018/jul/eliminatingindividual-mandate-penalty-behavioralfactors">https://www. commonwealthfund.org/publications/ fund-reports/2018/jul/eliminatingindividual-mandate-penalty-behavioralfactors</a> (last visited June 10, 2019).
- Texas v. U.S., 340 F. Supp 3d 579 (N.D. Tex. 2018).
- Amy Klobuchar (@amyklobuchar), Twitter, May 8, 2019, 3:47 PM, available at <a href="https://twitter.com/amyklobuchar/status/1126257291274199040">https://twitter.com/amyklobuchar/status/1126257291274199040</a> (last visited June 12, 2019).
- John Hickenlooper (@Hickenlooper), Twitter, May 30, 2019, 10:53 PM, available at <a href="https://twitter.com/search?f=t">https://twitter.com/search?f=t</a> weets&vertical=default&q=from%3A% 40hickenlooper%20aca&src=typd> (last visited June 12, 2019).
- R. Brownstein, "Sanders Sharpens the Choice Democrats Face on Health Care," CNN News, April 2, 2019, available at <a href="https://www.healthypeople.gov/2020/">https://www.healthypeople.gov/2020/</a>

topics-objectives/topic/lesbian-gaybisexual-and-transgender-health> (last visited June 10, 2019).

- 29. S. Mervosh, "Nearly 40,000 People Died From Guns in U.S. Last Year, Highest in 50 Years," New York Times, December 18, 2018, available at <a href="https://www.healthypeople.gov/2020/topics-objec-tives/topic/lesbian-gay-bisexual-and-transgender-health">https://www.healthypeople.gov/2020/topics-objec-tives/topic/lesbian-gay-bisexual-and-transgender-health</a> (last visited June 10, 2019).
- 30. USA Today, "Gun Deaths Soar to Record 'American Carnage," USA Today, January 3, 2019, available at <a href="https://www.usa-today.com/story/opinion/2019/01/03/gun-deaths-soar-record-american-car-nage-editorials-debates/2420788002/>">https://www.usa-today.com/story/opinion/2019/01/03/gun-deaths-soar-record-american-car-nage-editorials-debates/2420788002/>">https://www.usa-today.com/story/opinion/2019/01/03/gun-deaths-soar-record-american-car-nage-editorials-debates/2420788002/>">https://www.usa-today.com/story/opinion/2019/01/03/gun-deaths-soar-record-american-car-nage-editorials-debates/2420788002/>">https://www.usa-today.com/story/opinion/2019/01/03/gun-deaths-soar-record-american-car-nage-editorials-debates/2420788002/>">https://www.usa-today.com/story/opinion/2019/01/03/gun-deaths-soar-record-american-car-nage-editorials-debates/2420788002/>">https://www.usa-today.com/story/opinion/2019/01/03/gun-deaths-soar-record-american-car-nage-editorials-debates/2420788002/>">https://www.usa-today.com/story/opinion/2019/01/03/gun-deaths-soar-record-american-car-nage-editorials-debates/2420788002/>">https://www.usa-today.com/story/opinion/2019/01/03/gun-deaths-soar-record-american-car-nage-editorials-debates/2420788002/>">https://www.usa-today.com/story/opinion/2019/01/03/gun-deaths-soar-record-american-car-nage-editorials-debates/2420788002/>">https://www.usa-today.com/story/opinion/2019/01/03/">https://www.usa-today.com/story/opinion/2019/01/03/"></ar/>
- 31. R. Epstein, "Gun Issues, Long at the Fringe, Now Loom Large for Democratic Candidates," New York Times, May 31, 2019, available at <a href="https://www.nytimes.com/2019/05/31/us/politics/guns-democrats-2020.html">https://www.nytimes.com/2019/05/31/us/politics/guns-democrats-2020.html</a> (last visited June 10, 2019).
- 32. E. Levitz, "Trump Administration Gave 500,000 Fugitives the Right to Buy Guns," New York Magazine, October 11, 2017, available at <a href="http://nymag.com/intelligencer/2017/10/trump-gave-500-000-fugitives-the-right-to-buy-guns.html">http://nymag.com/intelligencer/2017/10/trump-gave-500-000-fugitives-the-right-to-buy-guns.html> (last visited June 7, 2019).
- Swalwell for America, Ending Gun Violence, available at <a href="https://ericswalwell.com/my-plan/">https://ericswalwell. com/my-plan/> (last visited June 10, 2019).
- 34. National Institute on Drug Abuse, Opioid Overdose Crisis, available at <a href="https://www.drugabuse.gov/drugs-abuse/opi-oids/opioid-overdose-crisis#two">https://www.drugabuse.gov/drugs-abuse/opi-oids/opioid-overdose-crisis#two</a> (last visited June 10, 2019).
- 35. Kamala Harris for The People, Our America Quality, Affordable Health Care for All, *available at* <https://kamalaharris.org/issue/health-care/> (last visited June 10, 2019).
- 36. C. Oprysko, "We've Been Hit Really Hard': Student Asks Booker How He Would Address Opioid Crisis," *Politico*, May 13, 2019, available at <a href="https://www.politico.com/story/2019/05/13/">https:// www.politico.com/story/2019/05/13/</a> cory-booker-opioid-substanceabuse-1318162> (last visited June 10, 2019).
- L. Gostin, J.G. Hodge, and C.L. Gulinson, "Supervised Injection Facilities: Legal and Policy Reforms," *Journal of the American Medical Association* 321, no. 8 (2019): 745-746.
- 38. G. Lopez, "The Trump Administration's Crackdown on Marijuana Legalization Might End Under Bill Barr," Vox Media, January 28, 2019, available at <https://www.vox.com/policy-and-politics/2019/1/28/18200982/marijuanalegalization-trump-jeff-sessions-williambarr> (last visited June 10, 2019).
- 39. T. Dickinson, "Why Cory Booker Cares So Much About Legal Weed," *Rolling Stone*, May 2, 2019, *available at* <a href="https://www.rollingstone.com/politics/politics-features/2020-cory-booker-legal-weed-">https://www.rollingstone.com/politics/politics-features/2020-cory-booker-legal-weed-</a>

The Journal of Law, Medicine & Ethics, 47 (2019): 459-464. © 2019 The Author(s)

pot-cannabis-why-826232/> (last visited June 10, 2019).

- 40. R. Frazin, "2020 Dem Seth Moulton Calls for Expanding Cannabis Access for Veterans," *The Hill*, May 17, 2019, *available at* <a href="https://thehill.com/homenews/campaign/444350-2020-demseth-moulton-calls-for-decriminalizing-medical-marijuana-for> (last visited June 10, 2019).</a>
- Healthy People, Lesbian, Gay, Bisexual, and Transgender Health, available at <https://www.healthypeople.gov/2020/ topics-objectives/topic/lesbian-gaybisexual-and-transgender-health> (last visited June 10, 2019).
- 42. T. Fitzsimons and The Associated Press, "Trump Administration Rolls Back Obama-era Health Care Protections for Transgender People," NBC News, May 24, 2019, available at <a href="https://www.nbcnews.com/feature/nbc-out/trumpadministration-rolls-back-obamaera-health-care-protections-transgen">https://www.nbcnews.com/feature/nbc-out/trumpadministration-rolls-back-obamaera-health-care-protections-transgen</a>

der-n100985> (last visited June 10, 2019).

- 43. D. Bush and L. Desjardins, "What Does Kamala Harris Believe? Where the Candidate Stands on 9 Issues," *PBS News*, January 21, 2019, available at <a href="https://www.bbs.org/newshour/politics/whatdoes-kamala-harris-believe-where-thecandidate-stands-on-9-issues>">https://www.bbs.org/newshour/politics/whatdoes-kamala-harris-believe-where-thecandidate-stands-on-9-issues></a> (last visited June 10, 2019).
- 44. Friends of John Delaney, John Delaney's Plan for LGBTQ Equality, available at <https://www.johndelaney.com/issues/ lgbtq/> (last visited June 10, 2019).
- 45. Friends of Andrew Yang, Policy LGBTQ Rights, available at <a href="https://www.yang2020.com/policies/lgbtq-rights/">https://www. yang2020.com/policies/lgbtq-rights/</a> (last visited June 10, 2019).
- 46. A. Kesselheim, J. Avorn, and A. Sarpatwari, "The High Cost of Prescription Drugs in the United States," *Journal of the American Medical Association* 316, no. 8 (2016): 858-871, available at <a href="https://jamanetwork.com/journals/jama/article-">https://jamanetwork.com/journals/jama/article-</a>

abstract/2545691> (last visited June 10, 2019).

- 47. R. Bluth, "The Blame Game: Everyone And No One is Raising Insulin Prices," *Kaiser Family Foundation*, April 10, 2019, available at <a href="https://khn.org/news/the-blame-game-everyone-and-no-one-is-raising-insulin-prices/">https://khn.org/news/the-blame-game-everyone-and-no-one-is-raising-insulin-prices/> (last visited June 10, 2019).</a>
- R. Respaut and C. Terhune, "U.S. Insulin Costs per Patient Nearly Doubled from 2012 to 2016: Study," *Reuters*, January 22, 2019, available at <a href="https://www.reuters.com/article/us-usa-healthcare-diabetes-cost/u-s-insulin-costs-per-patient-nearly-doubled-from-2012-to-2016-studyidUSKCN1PG136> (last visited June 10, 2019).